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The credibility of the COV mechanism rests, in a large measure, on the selection of credible, independent experts who are able to provide balanced and impartial assessments to NSF.  Prior to sending out the letters of invitation to serve on the OCE Oceans Section (OS), Marine Geosciences Section (MGS), and Oceanographic Technology & Interdisciplinary Coordination (OTIC) program COV, the Division Director for Ocean Sciences, the Section Heads of the Oceans and Marine Geosciences Sections, and all the Program Directors in the Sections were consulted regarding potential COV candidates.

While efforts to recruit female members were successful, significant difficulty was encountered in recruiting members from other underrepresented groups.  Two potential COV members from underrepresented groups were contacted, but declined NSF’s invitation to participate.  Suggestions for additional potential members were solicited from a director at the Naval Research Laboratory, and from the Naval Oceanographic Office in Mississippi, but these efforts did not yield positive results.  Ultimately, the Division successfully arranged for Dr. Francisco Chavez of the Monterey Bay Aquarium Research Institute, a member of the Advisory Committee for Geosciences, to participate on the Committee.

The Committee represented a broad segment of the disciplines consistent with the scope of activities supported by the programs under review. The Committee contained expertise in geophysics, physical oceanography, marine chemistry, ocean technology, and biological oceanography, ranging from the global perspective to the molecular and genomic level.  This diverse Committee with three female participants, a Canadian scientist, a member from private industry, and an employee of another Federal agency reviewed and evaluated both the research awards and declinations of the two Sections and the OTIC program along with extensive summary data provided by OCE staff. All committee members were familiar with the many aspects of the Ocean Sciences enterprise and most have had various levels of association in the past.  Four of the COV members (44%) have not been applicants to OCE programs for over five years.  Dr. Robert Detrick, who co-chaired the COV, and Dr. Francisco Chavez are members of the Advisory Committee for Geosciences.

Other than conflicts arising from members’ home institutions, Dr. DeGrandpre noted an institutional conflict with Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution arising from an adjunct appointment. COV members did not review any jackets for which they were conflicted. 

COV members present during the meeting were:

Dr. Robert S. Detrick, Jr., Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution (WHOI)  (co-chair)

Dr. Michael R. Roman, Horn Point Laboratory  (co-chair)

Dr. Mary G. Altalo, SAIC

Dr. David L. Bradley, Pennsylvania State University

Dr. Francisco Chavez, MBARI

Dr. Meghan F. Cronin, NOAA/PMEL/OCRD

Dr. Michael DeGrandpre, U of Montana

Dr. Kathryn M. Gillis, U of Victoria, Canada

Prof. Warren L. Prell, Brown University
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